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Non-technical Summary 

Surveys were undertaken to determine which bat species utilise Cog Moors Wastewater Treatment Works and 

associated land where development is proposed, and the ways in which they use they site.  

Surveys recorded small numbers of soprano pipistrelle and common pipistrelle foraging and commuting, with 

activity concentrated around woodland in Cog Moors Site of Importance for Nature Conservation which adjoins 

Cog Moors Wastewater Treatment Works. Other bat species recorded infrequently include noctule, Myotis and 

brown long-eared bats. 

The scheme has been designed with intelligent lighting technology to minimise light spill to onto retained and 

newly planted vegetation, and bat boxes will be provided to increase the number of available roosting sites. 

Landscaping has been designed to maintain and enhance habitat connectivity. 

  



Cog Moors WwTW – Proposed Advanced Anaerobic Digestion (AAD) Plant 

 

 

Executive Summary 

This report presents the results of bat activity surveys associated with the proposed Advanced Anaerobic 

Digestion (AAD) plant at Cog Moors Wastewater Treatment Works (WwTW) undertaken by Arcadis Consulting 

(UK) Ltd on behalf of Dŵr Cymru Welsh Water.  

The proposed AAD plant comprises a number of new process and storage tanks and buildings, together with 

the demolition of and modifications to some existing items of plant and equipment. 

The aim of the study was to obtain a view of which bat species utilise the proposed Development site and 

the ways in which they utilise the site. The survey findings will inform the design process and appropriate 

mitigation and enhancement measures. 

Surveys undertaken in 2006 by Cresswell Associates at Cog Moors WwTW found the site to contain mature 
oak (Quercus sp.) trees that contained features potentially suitable for roosting bats. The hedgerows, 
adjacent ditches, grazed pastures and open grassland appeared to provide suitable foraging and commuting 
habitat for the local bat community. Bat activity surveys undertaken by Arup in 2005 recorded soprano 
pipistrelle (Pipistrellus pygmaeus) and common pipistrelle (Pipistrellus pipistrellus) foraging along the 
hedges, and noctule were recorded foraging at height. In addition, Natterer’s bat (Myotis Natterreri) and 
brown long-eared (Plecotus auritus) were also potentially present. A Preliminary Ecological Appraisal of the 
site was undertaken in October 2016 by Mott McDonald Bentley. Their desk study found six species of bat 
within 2 km of the site including lesser horseshoe bat (Rhinolophus hipposideros), noctule bat (Nyctalus 
noctula), Leisler’s bat (Nyctalus leisteri), soprano pipistrelle, common pipistrelle, and serotine (Eptesicus 
serotinus). No evidence of bats was recorded on site, but suitable habitat to support roosting and foraging 
bats was identified. A Preliminary Ecological Appraisal report (dated August 2017) was produced by Arcadis 
Consulting (UK) Ltd. The site was found to contain suitable habitat to support foraging, commuting and 
roosting bats within woodland areas with six mature oak trees that were assessed as having potential to 
support roosting bats. 

Bat activity transect surveys were undertaken on 27th April 2017, 24th May 2017 and 20th June 2017 in 
appropriate weather conditions within the footprint of the scheme to assess the use of the survey area by 
bats. A transect route was identified to incorporate habitats that are likely to be affected by the proposed 
work along with surrounding habitats such as woodlands and field boundary features and included the main 
Cog Moors WwTW site and also the SINC to the east of the proposed Development.  

Surveys were also carried out using static detectors for five nights each month to further assess species 
utilising the site. 

Bat activity transect surveys recorded small numbers of soprano pipistrelle and common pipistrelle foraging 
and commuting particularly concentrated around areas of woodland within Cog Moors SINC. Noctules were 
recorded commuting over the site, a single myotis call was recorded during the May transect, and brown 
long-eared bats were recorded foraging at two locations within Cog Moors SINC during the June transect. 
Individual bat passes were recorded infrequently within the existing WwTW. Results were broadly consistent 
across each month.  

Results from static surveys were also consistent between months with the same species identified. 

It is anticipated that the works associated with the proposed Development are likely to lead to a reduction in 

the foraging and commuting resources available to the local bat population that are currently utilising the site 

without appropriate mitigation. In order to reduce these potential effects, the scheme has been designed to 

maintain and enhance habitat connectivity with additional mitigation and enhancement recommended where 

appropriate.
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1 Introduction and aims  

This report presents the results of bat activity surveys associated with the proposed Advanced Anaerobic 

Digestion (AAD) plant at Cog Moors Wastewater Treatment Works (WwTW) undertaken by Arcadis 

Consulting (UK) Ltd on behalf of Dŵr Cymru Welsh Water.  

The aim of the study was to obtain a view of which bat species utilise the proposed Development site and 

the ways in which they utilise the site. The survey findings will inform the design process and appropriate 

mitigation and enhancement measures. 

2 Background information and proposed development 

2.1 Site Location 

The site is located in the Vale of Glamorgan south of Dinas Powys at grid reference ST 16327 69571 (see 

Drawing 4798-S-202-HYD-XX-XX-DR-XX-06120). 

Cog Moors WwTW is situated to the east of the A4055 Cardiff Road, approximately 2km east of Barry and 

1km south of Dinas Powys.  

The site contains both concrete and steel process tanks, together with a series of process and control 

buildings and associated items of plant and equipment.  

Vehicular and pedestrian access to the site is gained via a private road (Green Lane), which runs in a south 

easterly direction from its junction with the A4055.  

The WwTW site is located within a low lying landscape, characterised by flat fields separated by ditches. The 

land rises steeply to the north of the WwTW site (Pop Hill) and is intermittently wooded.  

The nearest residential properties to the WwTW site are located at Downs Farm and Brook Cottage, 

approximately 230m and 290m to the east, respectively. Other residential properties are located, at 

distances of more than 0.5km, on Ashby Road to the south, along Cross Common Road to the north east 

and along Sully Road and Cog Road to the east and south, respectively.  

The WwTW is well screened in the surrounding landscape, and from most of the surrounding roads and 

properties, by the localised topography and by existing hedgerows and trees. The only significant views of 

the WwTW are from nearby public footpaths. 

The land use within the immediate surrounding area is predominately agricultural with a residential/industrial 

estate to the north-east.  

2.2 Proposed Development  

The proposed AAD plant comprises a number of new process and storage tanks and buildings, together with 

the demolition of and modifications to some existing items of plant and equipment.  

The Proposed Site Development is shown on Drawing 4798-S-202-HYD-XX-XX-DR-XX-06120.  

The proposed development would provide for:  

• Additional digestion capacity;  

• Conditioning of the sludge generated on the site (dewatering and removal of contaminating rags and 

plastic);  

• Reception facilities for sludge imported to the site from satellite WwTWs;  

• Blending of the indigenous sludge and imported sludge;  

• A thermal hydrolysis plant (THP), which uses steam to increase the temperature and pressure in a 

reaction vessel to pre-treat the sludge;  

• Boilers to generate the steam for thermal hydrolysis; 

• A siloxane plant to remove contaminants from the biogas generated;  
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• A combined heat and power (CHP) plant to generate useable heat and electricity, which can be used 

on site, exported to the grid, or both;  

• A UV plant to treat some of the final effluent water from the WwTW, to provide better quality process 

water, for the sludge downstream of thermal hydrolysis;  

• Tanks to hold sludge and liquor, resulting from the thickening and dewatering processes;  

• A cake storage silo;  

• Odour control equipment;  

• New internal site access roads and drainage;  

• Site clearance and earthworks and new fencing;  

• New MCC equipment and control kiosks; and  

• Appropriate mitigation planting and ecological mitigation measures.  

The proposed development will not involve the use of any hazardous substances in notifiable quantities.  

The proposed AAD plant will operate in conjunction with the existing sewage sludge treatment facilities and 

is located, therefore, on the eastern side of the existing Cog Moors WwTW, adjacent to the existing sewage 

sludge treatment infrastructure.  

Part of the proposed AAD plant would be located within the existing operational area of the WwTW. The 

balance of the proposed development would be sited immediately to the east of the existing operational 

area, on an area of woodland, scrub and ruderal vegetation. This area immediately adjacent to the existing 

WwTW (Cog Moors Site of Importance for Nature Conservation (SINC)) is designated for its series of 

species-rich rush pastures.  

Temporary construction compounds would be sited on an area of mown grassland, immediately adjacent to 

the existing final settlement tanks, and on an area of grassland within Cog Moors SINC to the east of the 

proposed AAD plant. 

Vehicular access to the proposed development would continue to be gained from the A4055 via Green Lane.  

In addition, an upgrade to the electricity connection will be required. 

2.3 Background Information  

Phase 1 habitat surveys undertaken in 2006 by Cresswell Associates at Cog Moors WwTW (Ref 1) found the 
SINC to contain mature oak (Quercus sp.) trees that contained a number of features potentially suitable for 
roosting bats. Hedgerows and adjacent ditches appeared to provide suitable foraging habitat and commuting 
corridors for bats. Grazed pasture to the south of the WwTW and an area of more open grassland within the 
SINC could also provide potentially valuable foraging habitat for the local bat community.  

A report produced by Arup (dated February 2007) (Ref 2) in relation to the extension to Cog Moors WwTW 
detailed the results of bat activity surveys undertaken in 2005 on three hedgerows on land to the south of the 
WwTW. The surveys found at least three species to be present: soprano and common pipistrelle (Pipistrellus 
pygmaeus and P. pipistrellus) were recorded foraging along the hedges, and noctules (Nyctalus noctula) 
were recorded foraging at height. In addition, a further two species (Natterer’s (Myotis nattereri) and brown 
long-eared (Plecotus auritus)) were potentially present, although these were not positively identified.   

A Preliminary Ecological Appraisal of the existing Cog Moors WwTW site was undertaken in October 2016 
by Mott McDonald Bentley (Ref 3) including a desk study which was undertaken in order to identify any 
existing ecological information relating to the proposed Development site and its surroundings. The South 
East Wales Biological Recording Centre (SEWBReC) were consulted to obtain any records of protected 
species or species of conservation concern within 2 km of the proposed Development site. Their desk study 
found six species of bats within 2km of the site. Species included lesser horseshoe (Rhinolophus 
hipposideros), noctule, Leisler’s (Nyctalus leisleri), soprano pipistrelle, common pipistrelle, and serotine 
(Eptesicus serotinus), and included two pipistrelle species roosts 1.2 km north-west and 1.8 km north-east of 
the WwTW, four common pipistrelle roosts 1.8 km south-west, 1.9 km north-west, 2 km north-east, 2.1 km 
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north-west of the WwTW and a lesser horseshoe roost 3.6 km north-east of the WwTW. No evidence of bats 
was recorded on site, but suitable habitat to support roosting and foraging bats was identified.  

A Preliminary Ecological Appraisal report (dated November 2017) was produced by Arcadis Consulting (UK) 
Ltd (Ref 4), focusing on Cog Moors SINC to the east of the WwTW. The site was found to contain suitable 
habitat to support foraging, commuting and roosting bats within woodland areas. The existing WwTW and 
SINC were found to contain 32 trees that were assessed as having potential to support roosting bats (Ref 5). 

3 Legislation 

The legislative protection afforded to bats and relevant local policy is summarised in Table 1 below: 

Table 1: Legislative protection for bats 

Legislation  Offence  

Conservation of 

Habitats and Species 

Regulations 2010 (as 

amended) (Ref 6) 

Bats (and their habitat) are protected under the Conservation of Habitats and Species 

Regulations 2010 (as amended). Under this legislation it is an offence to: 

•Deliberately capture, kill or injure a bat; 

•Deliberately disturb wild bats (disturbance is defined as any activity likely to impair the ability 

to breed, reproduce, rear or nurture young, hibernate, migrate and/or significantly affect the 

local distribution or abundance of the species); 

•Damage or destroy a breeding site or resting place (i.e. roost); and 

•Possess, control, transport, sell, exchange, offer for sale or exchange, any live or dead 

animal or part of an animal. 

Wildlife and 

Countryside Act 1981 

(as amended) (Ref 7) 

Bats are also partially protected under the Wildlife and Countryside Act 1981 (as amended) 

which makes it an offence to intentionally or recklessly: 

•Damage or destroy any structure or place which bats use for shelter or protection; 

•Disturb bats while occupying a structure or place which is used for shelter or protection; and 

•Obstruct access to any structure or place which any such animal uses for shelter or 

protection.  

Environment Act 

Wales 2016 (Ref 8) 

Section 7 of the Environment (Wales) Act 2016 lists the living organisms of principal 

importance for the purpose of maintaining and enhancing biodiversity in relation to Wales. 

Species included in this list are: barbastelle (Barbastella barbastellus), Bechstein’s (Myotis 

bechsteinii), noctule, common pipistrelle, soprano pipistrelle, brown long-eared, greater 

horseshoe bat (Rhinolophus ferrumequinum) and lesser horseshoe. 

Section 6 of the Environment (Wales) Act 2016 places a duty on all public authorities 

(including statutory undertakers) to “seek to maintain and enhance biodiversity” and to 

“promote the resilience of ecosystems”  

Vale of Glamorgan 

Local Biodiversity 

Action Plan (LBAP) 

(Ref 9) 

All UK bat species are considered Vale of Glamorgan LBAP species. The overall objective of 

the Vale of Glamorgan LBAP is to conserve and enhance the biodiversity of the Vale by:  

• Protecting all habitats and species important at a local as well as national or international 

level for nature conservation;  

• Promoting optimum management for these sites; 

• Where appropriate, improving degraded habitats or creating new habitats; and  

• Creating a healthy environment in which the commoner species can thrive;  

• Creating public awareness of local biodiversity through education and information to all 

sectors  
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Legislation  Offence  

Vale of Glamorgan 

Local Development 

Plan 2011-2026 (Ref 

10)  

 

Policy MG21 of the Local Development Plan states that:  

“Development proposals likely to have an adverse impact on Priority species will only be 

permitted where it can be demonstrated that:  

1. The need for the development clearly outweighs the nature conservation value of the site;  

2. Adverse impacts on nature conservation and geological features can be avoided:  

3. Appropriate and proportionate mitigation and compensation measures can be provided: and  

4. The development conserves and where possible enhances biodiversity interests.”  

 

4 Methodology  

4.1 Transect surveys 

Bat activity surveys were undertaken within the footprint of the proposed Development to assess the use of 

the survey area by bats with reference to guidance provided in the Bat Conservation Trust Good Practice 

Guidelines (Ref 11). A transect route was identified from aerial maps and Phase 1 habitat survey data to 

incorporate habitats that will be affected by the proposed work along with surrounding habitats such as 

woodlands and field boundary features, which included hedges and tree lines (see Drawing 4798-S-202-

HYD-XX-XX-DR-NX-08020). The transect route included the main Cog Moors WwTW site and also the SINC 

to the east of the proposed Development. 

The transect was walked twice per survey by a pair of bat surveyors at a measured pace. At pre-determined 

locations along each transect, three-minute point counts were undertaken where any bats that were 

observed were recorded including species and activity observed. Four point count locations were identified 

for the transect and the start/end locations were altered for each survey to account for temporal changes in 

bat activity (see Drawing 4798-S-202-HYD-XX-XX-DR-NX-08020 and Appendix A). Any bat activity observed 

when walking between point count locations was also noted. Bat species, activity (e.g. 

foraging/commuting/feeding) and the time that the calls were recorded during the survey were noted. 

Surveys were carried out on 27th April 2017, 24th May 2017 and 20th June 2017 in appropriate weather 

conditions for bats (see Appendix A for full details). The surveys were undertaken using Batlogger detectors 

with built in recording devices allowing calls to be recorded for subsequent identification using Bat Explorer 

software. 

4.2 Static survey 

Static bat surveys were undertaken in conjunction with transect surveys to further assess the species 

utilising the woodland within the site. Surveys were undertaken following guidance provided in the Bat 

Conservation Trust Good Practice Guidelines (Ref 11).  

A Song Meter SM4BAT acoustic recorder was deployed in woodland within the SINC (grid reference 

ST163695). The recorder was deployed for five consecutive nights in April (20th-24th), May 2017 (24th-28th) 

and June 2017 (20th-24th) when weather conditions were favourable for bats to be active (see Appendix B for 

full details). Data collected was subsequently analysed using Bat Sound software.  

5 Survey Constraints  

There were no constraints to the surveys. 
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6 Results  

6.1 Transect Surveys  

April  

Four bat species/species groups were recorded during the April bat activity transect: common pipistrelle 

(Pipistrellus pipistrellus), soprano pipistrelle (Pipistrellus pygmaeus), pipistrelle species (Pipistrellus sp.) and 

noctule (Nyctalus noctula). 

Small numbers (a maximum of three individuals) of common pipistrelle and soprano pipistrelle were recorded 

foraging and commuting with activity concentrated along the access track leading from the south-east corner 

of the WwTW in to the entrance of the SINC, over the soil mound in the east of the WwTW site at Point 

Count 1, over woodland at the entrance to the SINC (Point Count 2) and in the woodland clearing at Point 

Count 3.  

Common pipistrelles were also recorded foraging in a woodland clearing in the north-east corner of the SINC 

and also commuting from this area west towards woodland. 

Noctules were recorded throughout the activity transect at Point Count 2 at the SINC entrance, Point Count 3 

and also at Point Count 4. These bats were heard not seen therefore the activity of the bats was not known. 

Individual bat passes were recorded infrequently within the existing WwTW. The WwTW site was well-lit by 

artificial light throughout the survey. 

Results of the April transect are shown on drawing 4798-S-202-HYD-XX-XX-DR-NX-08018. 

May 

Five bat species/species groups were recorded during the April bat activity transect: common pipistrelle, 

soprano pipistrelle, pipistrelle species, noctule and Myotis species. 

The results of the May transect were broadly consistent with those of the April transect. 

Small numbers (a maximum of four individuals) of common pipistrelle and soprano pipistrelle were recorded 

foraging and commuting with activity mainly concentrated over woodland at the entrance to the SINC (Point 

Count 2). Both species were also recorded foraging over the eastern and northern edge of the storm tank 

(close to Point Count 1) and commuting along woodland to the south-east of the SINC and across the 

access track at the WwTW entrance heading to woodland north of the WwTW, however these bat passes 

were recorded infrequently. 

Common pipistrelles were recorded commuting over the SINC woodland heading west over the site. 

Soprano pipistrelles were recorded within woodland near Point Count 3.  These bats were heard not seen 

therefore the activity of the bats was not known.  

Noctule passes were recorded 16 minutes after sunset and 12 bats were observed flying very high above 

site following no particular feature south-east over Point Count 3.  

A single Myotis call was recorded at the entrance to the SINC close to Point Count 2. 

As with the April transect the WwTW site was well-lit throughout the survey. 

Results of the May transect are shown on drawing 4798-S-202-HYD-XX-XX-DR-NX-08019. 

June 

Four bat species were recorded during the June bat activity transect: common pipistrelle, soprano pipistrelle, 

noctule and brown long-eared (Plecotus auritus). 

The results of the June transect were broadly consistent with those of the April and May transects. 

Small numbers (a maximum of three individuals) of common pipistrelle and soprano pipistrelle were recorded 

foraging and commuting with activity mainly concentrated along the woodland edges within the SINC. 

Common pipistrelle bats were also recorded foraging in more open habitat within the existing WwTW. 



 

 

6 

Noctule passes were recorded 11 minutes after sunset and at least six bats were observed flying very high 

above site following no particular feature south-east over Point Count 3.  

A single brown long-eared bat was recorded foraging in the south-west corner of the SINC and also within a 

woodland clearing at Point Count 3. 

As with the previous transects the WwTW site was well-lit throughout the survey. 

Results of the June transect are shown on drawing 4798-S-202-HYD-XX-XX-DR-NX-08027. 

In addition, two glow worms were identified in the south-east of the survey area – one within the existing 

WwTW site at ST162695 and one within Cog Moors SINC at ST162694. 

6.2 Static survey 

April  

Seven species/species groups were recorded during the April static survey: common pipistrelle, soprano 

pipistrelle, noctule, Leisler’s bat (Nyctalus leisleri), whiskered/Brandt’s bat (Myotis mystacinus/brandtii), 

Myotis species and brown long-eared. 

Pipistrelles were most frequently recorded, while Leisler’s (seven passes) and brown long-eared bats (five 

passes) were least frequently recorded during the five day survey period. 

On 20th, 23rd and 24th April, bat activity was concentrated around dusk with only occasional passes after 

approximately 10.45pm. On 21st April, bat activity was continuous throughout the night. On 22nd April, bat 

activity was concentrated around dusk and dawn with occasional passes between midnight and 4.30am. 

May 

Six species/species groups were recorded during May: common pipistrelle, soprano pipistrelle, noctule, 

lesser horseshoe, nyctalus species and myotis species. 

Pipistrelles were most frequently recorded, while lesser horseshoe bats were least frequently recorded with 

just a single pass on 28th May. 

On 24th and 26th May, bat activity was concentrated around dusk with only occasional passes after 

approximately 10.15pm. On 25th and 28th May, bat activity was concentrated around dusk and dawn with 

occasional passes between 10.30pm and 3.45am. On 27th May, bat activity was continuous throughout the 

night.  

June 

Five species/species groups were recorded during the June survey: common pipistrelle, soprano pipistrelle, 

noctule, nyctalus species and myotis species. 

Pipistrelles were most frequently recorded. 

On 20th June, bat activity was concentrated around dusk and dawn with occasional passes between midnight 

and 3am. On 21st-24th June, bat activity was continuous throughout the night.  

7 Discussion 

During the May and June transect surveys, noctule passes were recorded shortly after sunset and several 

bats were observed commuting south east over Point Count 3. The closeness of these recordings to sunset 

and number of bats observed suggest the likelihood of a noctule roost within close proximity to the proposed 

Development site. 

Bat activity was mainly concentrated within the SINC during all transects with the majority of activity along 

woodland edges with very little activity noted within the WwTW in comparison. High levels of artificial light 

were noted within the WwTW during the survey which would likely deter bats from using the WwTW. In 

comparison, the SINC is unlit and offers more suitable conditions for foraging/commuting/feeding and is of 

higher value to bats.  
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The results of the static surveys were broadly consistent across each night and each month with bats 

recorded within the SINC woodland predominantly at dusk and frequently also throughout the night, 

suggesting the woodland is of value to foraging bats. 

The dominance of pipistrelle species and presence of no more than four bats at any one time (frequently 

individual bats) indicate that the SINC (especially the woodland habitat) is of no more than local value for 

foraging and commuting bats. 

Bats utilise features such as treelines and woodland edges as corridors to navigate between roosts and also 

as foraging/feeding areas and the continuity of such features is important. Most bat species, other than high-

flying species such as noctules, tend to fly close to linear features or close to a tree canopy, so the presence 

of protected flight routes is important. The loss of linear features and connectivity can result in leaving roosts 

isolated in the landscape and fragmenting foraging/feeding areas (Ref 12). 

It is anticipated that the works associated with the proposed Development may lead to an increase in local 

noise levels and artificial lighting as well as loss of woodland habitat which has shown to be used for 

foraging, feeding and commuting. This would have a negative impact on the overall foraging and commuting 

resources available to the local bat population that are currently utilising the site, although the creation of a 

woodland ride/clearing along the route of the proposed high voltage cable would create additional edge 

habitat which has been shown to be valuable to foraging and commuting bats.  

In order to reduce any potential negative effects, targeted mitigation is proposed and has been built into the 

scheme design e.g. landscaping/planting has been designed to maintain/increase foraging habitat and 

connectivity across the site. 

8 Conclusions 

The surveys undertaken confirmed that the proposed Development site (predominantly Cog Moors SINC) is 

used mainly by small numbers of common pipistrelle and soprano pipistrelles bats for commuting and 

foraging and also by noctules, whiskered/brandts, brown long-eared and Leisler’s bats. Lesser horseshoe 

were recorded only once. It is anticipated that the proposed Development would have a negative effect on 

the foraging and commuting resources available to the local bat population without the implementation of 

appropriate mitigation to offset these potential impacts. 

9 Mitigation and Enhancement 

9.1 Mitigation  

Construction lighting and any lighting proposed for the Development would be designed to ensure that the 

retained / newly planted vegetation is not illuminated to minimise any adverse effects on bats and other 

nocturnal wildlife. Proposed permanent lighting has been designed in consultation with a bat ecologist and 

minimises light spill on through use intelligent lighting technology, with lights only switched on between 4-

5pm in the winter months and/or during routine maintenance/emergency works. Exterior lighting would 

normally be switched off between 7pm and 7am (subject to routine maintenance/emergency 

works/operational need) and lighting activation linked to motion sensors, thereby minimising night-time 

lighting and associated impacts on bat activity (Ref 13). 

After completion of works, the area used as a temporary compound would be planted and managed as 

woodland to encourage bats to use the area once works are complete and creating additional woodland 

edge habitat/ 

The route of the proposed high voltage cable would be restored to grassland, creating a woodland ride effect 

and increasing the amount of woodland edge habitat. 

As part of landscaping proposals, compensatory replacement planting would be undertaken to replace lost 

foraging habitat. This would comprise plant species which are native and/or with a proven wildlife benefit. 

The value of the proposed Development would be enhanced for bats with the installation of bat boxes on the 

retained trees before works start. Suitable features for bat roosting would be incorporated into the design of 

any new buildings where appropriate and feasible (e.g. cladding / tiles / bat bricks / access into cavity walls). 



 

 

8 

9.2 Toolbox Talk 

All contractors would be provided with a toolbox talk prior to construction works commencing on the site. The 

toolbox talk would cover the presence of bats, mitigation (including areas to be avoided/undisturbed) and 

action to be taken in the event of discovering bats unexpectedly. 
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APPENDICES 

Appendix A - Bat activity transect survey metadata 

Date 
Temperature 

(oC)  

Cloud 

cover 

(1/8s) 

Wind speed 

(Beaufort 

scale 1-12) 

Rain 
Sunset 

time 

Start 

time 
Start location 

Transect 

direction 

Finish 

time 

Time of 

first bat 

Time of 

last bat 

27.04.2017 12 7/8 2 0 20:29 20:29 
Western end of WwTW site 

adjacent to entrance gates 
Clockwise 22:29 20:46 22:29 

24.05.2017 21 1/8 0 0 21:09 21:09 

Southern boundary of WwTW 

adjancent to gates leading to 

Cog Moors SINC 

Clockwise 23:46 21:24 22:43 

20.06.2017 27 1/8 0 0 21:32 21:32 
Spot Count 2 (within Cog 

Moors SINC) 

Anti-

clockwise 
00:18 21:40 23:59 

 

Appendix B - Bat activity static survey metadata (Ref 14) 

Date 
Average maximum 

temperature (oC)  

Average minimum 

temperature (oC) 

Average wind speed 

(km/h) 
Rain 

20.04.2017 – 24.04.2017 14 6.8 11.4 0 

24.05.2017 – 28.05.2017 22 12.8 15 0 

20.06.2017 – 24.06.2017 22.8 15.2 19 0 
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